
In June 1930 Ben learns that he has been awarded a scholarship to the Royal 
College and enjoys a celebratory dinner and concert in London with his 
mother. At School “Everyone is full of congratulations” when headmaster 
Eccles announces the news at prayers and makes quite a fuss of him.  The 
headmaster writes an effusive letter to Ben’s parents explaining his delight 
at their son’s success and congratulating them heartily.  He adds proudly, 
“We feel some reflected glory and realise that it is a great honour to the 
School!”  In Ben’s last report 
Eccles concluded “His music 
has been a great joy to us all.  
He is such a dear boy and so 
modest about all his brilliant 
performances.” On leaving 
School Ben comments in 
his diary that he is sorry 
to see his friends off, and 
writes that although “it is 
marvellous to be home”, he 
is surprised he feels so sad to 
be leaving.  

In his post-war letters to music master Hubert Hales Britten was himself 
to acknowledge that he was “very grateful to the school” despite his 
differences with Walter Greatorex, and remembered it with ‘great 
affection’. To celebrate the School’s 400th anniversary in 1955 he was 
commissioned to compose a piece of music, choosing to write a personal 
tribute to his old boarding house ‘Farfield’, affectionately subtitled ‘gently 
reminiscing’.  
In 1964 headmaster Logie Bruce Lockhart wrote to Britten asking if 
he would be prepared to give a recital at the School, and after one 
postponement due to illness, he returned to Gresham’s with his partner 

Peter Pears to perform, 
talking fondly to his host 
about his time here.  In his reassessment of Benjamin Britten’s two 

formative years at Gresham’s Christopher Smith concluded 
“it is clear enough that he did quite well at Gresham’s and 
that Gresham’s did quite well by him.”

Benjamin Britten at Gresham’s

ON REFLECTION
Benjamin Britten was often desperately homesick during his two years at Gresham’s, 
feeing the separation from his family keenly and finding the rough and tumble of school 
life an insult to his delicate sensibilities.  His diaries and letters home, many written from 
the sickroom, are full of protestations of unhappiness and anxiety, but they also portray 
a much brighter and far more positive picture of his life at boarding school.  He writes of 
happy times spent with like-minded friends, playing sport and making music, of kind staff 
that provided support and encouragement, and of the many activities that made Gresham’s 
such a cultured environment in the 1920s.

Although Ben only received tuition on the viola at 
School, he was enabled to continue his music lessons 
in London and allowed the time to develop his own 
composition skills.  The music staff encouraged his 
involvement in choir and orchestra, lent him books 
and invited discussion, but most importantly they 
provided a platform for his music through allowing 
him to perform in school concerts, giving him 
confidence in his abilities and bringing acceptance 

by his peers.  Gresham’s provided a feast of music for the young musician, through 
its talented music staff as well as from visiting musicians, continuing a tradition 
started by reforming headmaster George Howson in 1900.

During his two years at Gresham’s Ben was able to mature and grow in confidence 
both educationally and socially.  Despite his lack of faith in his academic abilities, 
he passed the School Certificate exams with five credits, providing his parents with 

the necessary insurance against failure in the music business.  
Far from the rather cossetted upbringing he had enjoyed in 
Lowestoft Ben was thrown into the company of boys from 
different social backgrounds and forced to stand on his own 
feet emotionally.  He formed friendships through his music and love of sport, many of which would 
last a lifetime, and developed the maturity to cope with the independent life in London he had long 
yearned for. 

Much has been written of the beautiful surroundings 
of Gresham’s and the influence it has had on its 
creative alumni.  OG poet John Bradburne wrote 
“Serene were the surroundings of my school and 
pleasant her fields whereon we played”.  For two 
years the serene surroundings of Gresham’s, with its 

beautiful old buildings, leafy woods, vast Norfolk skies and proximity to the 
coast were the young Britten’s familiar fields.  Here he enjoyed walks in the 
countryside, gentle games of cricket and tennis and outings to the Broads 
in favour of hearty rugby matches and marching to order, exercising both 
his freedom to roam and his right to choose more peaceful activities. Here 
he was able to draw inspiration and to develop his creative genius, to grow into a young man, and to prepare himself for 
the next big step on his career path, the Royal College of Music. 

Britten, aged 14, at the home of 
Frank Bridge in 1928, at work on 
a composition exercise.  Drawing by 
Marjorie Fass. Image reproduced courtesy 
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Britten’s tribute to his old 
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The Royal College of Music, c. 1930. Image reproduced courtesy 
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Letter to music master Hubert Hales published in The 
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Britten in his last Farfield 
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Programme for 1964 concert.

Honours board, Gresham’s School.
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